Agenda
Child Poverty and Prevention Council Meeting

Monday, November 2, 2009

2:00 – 4:00 p.m.

Legislative Office Building, Room 2B

Hartford, Connecticut

I. Welcome and Introductions




2:00 p.m.
Robert Genuario, Chair

a. New Council Member, Laura Amenta

II. Approve Minutes of the September 2009 Meeting

2:10 p.m.
Robert Genuario, Chair
III. Review of the State Agency Prevention Report

2:15 p.m.
Anne Foley, OPM
IV. Follow-Up on Housing Panel Discussion


2:25 p.m.
Michael Santoro, DECD

a. Review Recommendations from Panel
V. Discuss Additional Council Recommendations

3:10 p.m.

Claudette Beaulieu and Peter Palermino, DSS

Paul Susen, Connecticut Community Colleges
a. Guaranteed Child Care Subsidies

b. Increased Attainment of Associates Degrees

VI. Role of Federally Qualified Health Centers


3:45 p.m.

Representative Jack Thompson
VII. Summary and Next Steps




3:55 p.m.

Meeting Summary

Child Poverty and Prevention Council Meeting

Wednesday, September 16, 2009

Members Present:  Peter Palermino for Claudette Beaulieu,  Michelle Kevler for Robert Brothers,  Paul Flinter, George Coleman,  Lindy Gold,  Susan Hamilton,  Dennis King, Mary Mushinsky, Peter O’Meara,  Barbara Geller for Thomas Kirk,  Michelle Hayward, Alice Frechette-Johns, Marybeth Bonadies for Cristine Vogel, Faith Vos Winkel, and Elaine Zimmerman.

Others Present:  Pamela Trotman, Jeff Freiser, Scott Bertrand, Diane Randall, Timothy Bannon, Carol Walter, Fran Martin, Mary Cattanach, Michael Santoro and Dimple Desai.
Welcome and Introductions

Commissioner Susan Hamilton facilitated the meeting on behalf of Secretary Robert Genuario.  She noted that Secretary Genuario was unable to attend due to a conflicting state budget meeting.  The meeting convened at 2:10 p.m. and Council members introduced themselves.

Housing Panel Discussion

The Economic Modeling of the Child Poverty and Prevention Council Recommendation Report demonstrated that one of the most effective Council recommendations to reduce child poverty in Connecticut would be to enroll 85% of those eligible for certain programs (including public housing, federally-subsidized housing, and CT-funded (RAP) subsidies) into those programs.  The economic model showed that this recommendation along with 85% enrolment in WIC and LIHEAP would reduce the NAS child poverty rate in Connecticut from 10.9% to 7.7%.

A panel of housing experts including advocates, housing providers, funders, and state agency administrators met with the Council to discussion housing issues in Connecticut.  The following individuals presented on their respective programs and statewide housing issues:

· Jeff Freiser – Connecticut Housing Coalition 

· Scott Bertrand, Connecticut Chapter of the National Association of Housing and Redevelopment Officials (CONN-NAHRO)

· Diane Randall, Partnership for Stronger Communities

· Timothy Bannon, Connecticut Housing Finance Authority (CHFA)

· Carol Walter, Connecticut Coalition to End Homelessness

· Fran Martin, Corporation for Supportive Housing (CSH)

Mary Cattanach -DSS, Michael Santoro- DECD and Dimple Desai – OPM attended the meeting to discuss and answer questions on the housing programs operated by their respective agencies.

In summary, common themes mentioned by the panelist included: maximize existing housing resources; coordinate with public, private, advocates and other appropriate entities to develop and implement strategies to address affordable housing issues; preserve existing affordable housing stock; prevent homelessness; promote housing, neighborhood and family stability; broaden the population served to include families and individuals affected by the recession; and continue to evaluate results of current housing programs and services.  
 Panel Presentations

Jeff Freiser – Connecticut Housing Coalition

· Current levels of available affordable rental assistance units are inadequate to meet the needs of very low-income households.

· Lack of affordable available housing for low-income households increases family instability and homelessness. 

· Address myths that affordable housing facilitates overcrowded dwellings; buildings are not consistent with existing neighborhoods; people do not fit into the community; and may even constitute a criminal element.

· Address the unmet capital needs to improve or replace the existing public housing stock.

Scott Bertrand, Connecticut Chapter of the National Association of Housing and Redevelopment Officials (CONN-NAHRO)

· Need to find a balance between the preservation of existing public housing and the development of new affordable housing. 

· Significant funding is needed to address the estimated backlog of capital improvement needs for public housing.

· The Federal Low Rent Public Housing Program, Federal Housing Choice Voucher Program and the Connecticut State Finance Housing Portfolio are several programs designed to assist renters and purchasers in various income ranges with housing-related issues.
Diane Randall, Partnership for Strong Communities

· Housing for Economic Growth (HOMECT) provides incentives to municipalities to create Incentive Housing Zones within their communities.

· HOMECT is one mechanism developed to address town opposition to affordable housing within their communities. 

· Focus on mixed income residential housing by designating at least 20% of the units for households earning 80% or less of the area medium income.

Timothy Bannon, Connecticut Housing Finance Authority (CHFA)

· Significant increase in the number of foreclosures from 2008 to 2009. 

· Promote housing, neighborhood and family stability.

· Several Connecticut housing programs are available to help homeowners refinance their homes; provide emergency mortgage assistance payment to homeowners who are suffering a financial hardship and provide mediation to homeowners who receive a foreclosure notice.

Carol Walter, Connecticut Coalition to End Homelessness

· Due to the lack of affordable housing stock and the current economic condition the numbers of families using shelters significantly increased. 

· Connecticut is experiencing an increase in homelessness in rural and suburban areas.

· Connecticut received $10 million in stimulus funds for a Homeless Prevention and Rapid Re-Housing Program to serve families and single individuals who are more likely than not to become homeless. The goals include:  stabilize people in their homes; decrease the chances of people becoming homeless; relocate families before they become homeless; and relocate those in shelters as quick as possible. 
Fran Martin, Corporation for Supportive Housing (CSH)
· Supportive housing creates positive outcomes for tenants while decreasing their use of acute and expensive health services.

· Dispel the myth that property values in neighborhoods surrounding supportive housing developments decreases.  

· Coordination between government, public sector and advocates is needed to expand and sustain supportive housing. 

· Demonstrate and document the success of the supportive housing model to advocate for financial opportunities.

Comments from Council Members
How do we increase awareness of the need for housing diversity and begin to create equity for low-income individuals residing in affordable housing generally located in urban area. Addressing this issue will assist the state in addressing the court order to desegregate schools (Sheff).

Determine the feasibility of replicating housing models such as Rice Heights and Charter Oak in non urban areas.

Move a housing agenda forward by packaging issues such as housing, child care, food, and other basic needs to increase opportunities for low-income individuals to strengthen families, communities and remove barriers to self-sufficiency.

Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Child Poverty and Prevention Council is scheduled for Monday, November 2. 

Adjournment:
Meeting was adjourned at 4:15 p.m.
